
CITY OF LEAVENWORTH 
PLANNING COMMISSION 

COMMISSION CHAMBERS, CITY HALL 
100 N. 5th Street 

Leavenworth, KS  66048 
 

REGULAR SESSION 
Monday, February 1, 2021 

6:00 p.m. 
 
GoToMeeting access instructions: 
https://global.gotomeeting.com/join/591103205 (Please mute your microphone until instructed otherwise). 
OR 
Phone Number: +1 (786) 535-3211 
Access Code: 591-103-205 
 

 
CALL TO ORDER: 

1. Roll Call/Establish Quorum 

2. Motion to Amend December 7, 2020 Minutes Previously Adopted. 
During the voting process on page 2 of the December 7, 2020 meeting minutes, the following 
correction has been added “(Ms. Bohnsack did not vote due to technical issues)”. 

3. Approval of Minutes:  January 4, 2021 
 
 
NEW BUSINESS: 
 

1. ELECTION OF OFFICERS 

2. REVIEW BYLAWS 

3. 2021-04 SUB – WOODS ADDITION, FINAL PLAT 
Consider a final plat for Woods Addition. 

 
 
OTHER BUSINESS: 
 
 None 
 
ADJOURN 

 

https://global.gotomeeting.com/join/591103205
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CALL TO ORDER: 
 

Commissioners Present Commissioners Absent    
Claude Wiedower  

Linda Bohnsack  

James Diggs  

Joseph Burks City Staff Present 
Chris Murphy Julie Hurley 

Sherry Hines Whitson Michelle Baragary 

Mike Burke  

 
Mike Burke, Claude Wiedower, Joseph Burks, Julie Hurley and Michelle Baragary were present in the commission 
chambers.  James Diggs, Sherry Hines Whitson, Chris Murphy and Linda Bohnsack participated remotely. 
 
Chairman Burke called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m. and noted a quorum was present.    

   
APPROVAL OF MINUTES:  July 13, 2020 
                

Chairman Burke asked for comments or a motion on the minutes presented for approval: July 13, 2020.  Mr. 
Wiedower moved to approve the minutes as presented, seconded by Mr. Burks and approved by a vote of 4-0.  
Ms. Whitson, Ms. Bohnsack and Mr. Diggs did not vote due to technical difficulties.   
 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES:  October 5, 2020 
 

Chairman Burke asked for comments or a motion on the minutes presented for approval: September 14, 2020.  
Mr. Wiedower moved to approve the minutes as presented, seconded by Mr. Diggs and approved by a vote of 
5-0.  Ms. Whitson and Ms. Bohnsack did not vote due to technical difficulties.    

         

OLD BUSINESS: 

None 

NEW BUSINESS: 

With numerous residents in attendance for the rezoning request, the commissioners reviewed the Fort Gate 
Marketplace 2nd Plat first. 

1. 2020-40 SUB – FORT GATE MARKETPLACE FINAL PLAT, 2nd PLAT 
Consider a final plat for the Fort Gate Marketplace subdivision.  

CITY OF LEAVENWORTH PLANNING COMMISSION 
COMMISSION CHAMBERS, CITY HALL 

100 N 5th Street, Leavenworth, Kansas 66048 

REGULAR SESSION 
Monday, December 7, 2020 

6:00 PM 
 



 

 Leavenworth Planning Commission  2 December 7, 2020 

 

Chairman Burke called for the staff report. 

Planning Director Julie Hurley stated the subject property is owned by Fort Gate Properties, LLC, plat prepared 
by Renaissance Infrastructure Consulting.  The applicant is requesting approval of a 1.548 acre, 2 lot plat for 
the Fort Gate Marketplace commercial development.  The property is zoned GBD, General Business District, 
and is currently vacant.  The site was previously occupied by the Commanders Inn, which was recently 
demolished.  

The applicant intends to redevelop the property with a commercial daycare center and a fast food restaurant.  
The plat includes all necessary utility easements. 

The Project Plan to establish the North Gateway Redevelopment District for this project was reviewed by the 
Planning Commission for conformance with the Comprehensive Plan in November 2019, and approved by the 
City Commission. 

The preliminary plat was approved by the Planning Commission at the May 5, 2020 Planning Commission 
meeting.  Pending action by the Planning Commission, the City Commission will review the plat to accept land 
dedicated for public purposes in the form of utility easements.  The first final plat for the Fort Gate 
Marketplace was approved by the Planning Commission on October 5, 2020. 

Staff recommends approval of the Fort Gate Marketplace, Second Plat. 

ACTION/OPTIONS: 

 Approve the Final Plat 

 Deny the Final Plat 

 Table the issue for additional information/consideration.   

Chairman Burke called for discussion among the commissioners. 

With no questions or comments, Chairman Burke called for a motion.  Mr. Wiedower moved to approve the 
Fort Gate Marketplace, Second Plat, Final Plat, seconded by Mr. Burks and approved by a vote of 5-1 (Ms. 
Bohnsack did not vote due to technical issues).  Mr. Murphy voted nay stating a few months ago the 
commissioners approved the Fort Gate Marketplace First Plat which was for a convenience store and a fast 
food restaurant.  Now the commissioners are being asked to approved the second plat, which is for a fast food 
restaurant and a daycare center.  Mr. Murphy does not feel comfortable approving this plat which will end up 
with a convenience store, two fast food restaurants and a daycare center.   

 

2. 2020-37 REZ – 2100 LIMIT STREET 
Conduct a public hearing for Case No. 2020-37 REZ – 2100 Limit Street.  The applicant is requesting 
a rezoning of the property located at 2100 Limit Street from R1-25, Low Density Single Family 
Residential District, to R-MF, Multiple Family Residential District. 

Chairman Burke explained the public hearing process to the audience. 

Chairman Burke called for the staff report. 
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Planning Director Julie Hurley stated the subject property is owned by Greenamyre Rentals, Inc.  The applicant 
is requesting a rezoning of their property located at 2100 Limit Street and the lot directly adjacent to the north 
from R1-25 to R-MF.  The two parcels are situated between Vilas and Limit Streets, totaling approximately 5 
acres and are currently vacant.  To the east is Henry Leavenworth Elementary School. 

The rezoning is being requested in order to allow for the development of market-rate townhomes.  The 
applicant has provided a conceptual site plan showing a total of 28 townhome units, with a through street 
from Vilas to Limit. 

The Development Review Committee reviewed the project at their October 15, 2020 meeting and discussed 
items related to traffic congestion associated with the nearby school, street configuration, utility issues, 
stormwater and water quality issues, and other items related to the potential development of townhome 
units in this location.  The applicant indicated that they would bring a concept for a cul-de-sac configuration 
instead of a through street to the Planning Commission meeting. 

CONDITIONS OF DETERMINATION 

Whenever the Planning Commission or City Commission takes action on an application for amendment to 
these Development Regulations, and such proposed amendment is not a general revision of existing 
ordinances, but one which will affect specific property, the Planning Commission and City Commission shall 
consider the following factors: 

a) The character of the neighborhood; 

The subject property is vacant and is surrounded by large lot single family residential development.  To 
the east is Henry Leavenworth Elementary School.  To the west is a traditional single family residential 
neighborhood.  

b) The zoning and use of properties nearby; 

The surrounding properties are zoned R1-25, Low Density Single Family Residential District.  Henry 
Leavenworth Elementary School to the east is zoned R1-9, Medium Density Single Family Residential 
District.  The single family residential neighborhood to the west is zoned PUD, Planned Unit 
Development. 

c) The suitability of the subject property for the uses to which it has been restricted; 

The subject property is currently zoned R1-25, Low Density Single Family Residential, which is typical of 
agricultural and large lot residential uses in the City.  The property is vacant and is surrounded by large 
lot single family residential uses, but may be suitable for a variety of residential uses. 

d) The extent to which removal of the restrictions will detrimentally affect nearby property; 

The proposed rezoning could have a potential detrimental effect on nearby property due to an increase 
in traffic along narrow and unimproved sections of Vilas and Limit Streets.  The streets in the general 
vicinity are ditch section streets, and already experience brief periods of high traffic volume due to the 
nearby elementary school. 

e) The length of time the subject property has remained vacant as zoned; 

The property has always been single-family/agricultural in nature. 
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f) The relative gain to economic development, public health, safety and welfare by the reduction of the value 
of the landowner’s property as compared to the hardship imposed by such reduction upon the individual 
landowner; 

The proposed rezoning would have a positive effect upon the economic vitality of Leavenworth by 
allowing for a variety of housing types and price points. 

g) The recommendations of permanent or professional staff; 

Staff recommends approval of the rezoning request. 

h) The conformance of the requested change to the adopted or recognized Comprehensive Land Use Plan 
being utilized by the city; 

The subject area is identified as appropriate for Low Density Residential uses, which is defined as 7,500-
14,000 sqft of lot area per dwelling unit.  The proposed development provides approximately 4,700 sqft 
of lot area per dwelling unit as shown on the submitted site plan. 

i) Such other factors as may be relevant to a particular proposed amendment.  The factors considered in 
taking action on any proposed amendment shall be included in the minutes or otherwise be made part of 
the written record. 

No other factors. 

REZONING ACTION/OPTIONS: 

 Recommend approval of the rezoning request from R1-25 to R-MF to the City Commission 

 Recommend denial of the rezoning request from R1-25 to R-MF to the City Commission 

 Table the issue for additional information/consideration. 
 

Chairman Burke called for discussion/questions about the staff report. 

Mr. Wiedower asked if the City has an assessment of the economic impact. 

Ms. Hurley responded an economic impact report is not required for rezoning proposals.  Ms. Hurley further 
stated the City is in the process of updating their comprehensive plan, and one thing the City has repeatedly 
heard from public input from residents, property owners and business owners is the need for more variety in 
housing options.  This development would feed into that identified need.  

Mr. Wiedower asked if the project is approved, is the City ready to make the necessary capital improvements 
in that area. 

Ms. Hurley responded there is no plan at this point in the capital improvement plan with the City to improve 
Vilas or Limit at this point.  

Mr. Murphy stated his concern is with the traffic in the area.  Has the City discussed that issue. 

Ms. Hurley replied the Police Department and the Public Works Department are part of the Development 
Review Committee and spoke about this during the DRC meeting October 15, 2020.  The main periods of 
congestion are during the drop-off and pick-up periods, which PD is well aware of.   

Chairman Burke asked if staff received any comments from the school district. 
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Ms. Hurley responded in the negative. 

Mr. Wiedower stated it appears the applicant has proposed a plan for a cul-de-sac to minimize traffic in the 
area by offering two separate entrances. 

Ms. Hurley stated the conceptual site plan provided by the applicant is for a through street.  One option 
discussed at DRC was a cul-de-sac or some other configuration, which the applicant can discuss further.   

Chairman Burke asked if the project is approved would any immediate changes need to be made for the storm 
runoff to feed into or feed out of the subject property. 

Ms. Hurley responded any new development would be required to take care of their storm water within their 
site, which means the subject property’s storm water could not impact anything outside of that site.   

Chairman Burke asked if the applicant would like to add anything. 

Jeremy Greenamyre, applicant, stated after the DRC meeting he did think that maybe a cul-de-sac or U-shaped 
street, etc. to help direct traffic.  Mr. Greenamyre further stated Leavenworth is a great place if you are looking 
for new single-family homes or existing single-family homes, but there is not a lot of multi-family or nicer 
market rate rental units hitting the market, which is the market he is targeting.   

Mr. Greenamyre further stated he is not opposed to a different configuration that would make sense.  Housing 
will be 1,000-1,200sqft range.  There are no immediate plans to develop the lots.  This is just preliminary 
conceptual plan and breaking ground probably would not happen for 5-10 years. 

Mr. Wiedower asked if the units will be rental units or can they be purchased and what would the cost be. 

Mr. Greenamyre responded the units would be rentals, $1,000-1,400/mo., maintenance free.  This is a market 
rate development so there are no low-moderate tax credits or City incentives. 

Mr. Wiedower asked about the quality of the units. 

Mr. Greenamyre stated the units have many of the updates you would expect to see in new home 
developments such as granite countertops, vaulted ceilings, garages, sprinkler systems and some units will 
have heated flooring.   

Mr. Murphy stated the applicant had mentioned he would not be surprised if breaking ground did not happen 
for possibly 10 years.  Mr. Murphy asked for clarification this project is not something the applicant wanted 
to start immediately. 

Mr. Greenamyre responded this is a long-term hold.  With all the other projects in the works, Mr. Greenamyre 
would be surprised if he got to this project before 3-5 years.  

With no further questions from the commissioners, Chairman Burke opened the public hearing. 

Brian Stephens, 2614 S. 25th Street, stated Greenamyre has done a lot for the community.  Mr. Stephens 
concerns are increase in traffic and poor road conditions with Vilas and Limit Streets.  Mr. Stephens further 
referenced the minutes from the October 15, 2020, DRC meeting stating there was no drainage plan, no 
identification for fire hydrants, no statements from the Fire Department, and no statements about utilities.   
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Rick Kimbrough, 2115 Vilas, is concerned with public safety – fire protection, police protection and emergency 
medical assistance.  Mr. Kimbrough would like to see Vilas and Limit Streets widened.  

Kevin Baker, 2101 Limit, commented his main concerns are the streets, stating the streets should be rebuilt.   

Janiece Baker, 2101 Limit, is concerned with infrastructure, the increased traffic and the width of the streets 
making them dangerous to drive.    

Jeff Fink, 2116 Vilas, is concerned with the safety of the streets stating people will drive in his front yard 
because Vilas is too narrow.  Mr. Fink asked the commissioners why not build on the land located on 
Eisenhower. 

Chairman Burke responded that property does not belong to the applicant.   

Ms. Hurley asked what property on Eisenhower Mr. Fink is referring. 

Mr. Fink responded the property the City spent millions of dollars on. 

Ms. Hurley responded that property is the Business and Industrial Park, which is not owned by Greenamyre 
nor is it zoned residential. 

Mr. Fink would like to know what other areas Mr. Greenamyre has looked at. 

Chairman Burke asked Mr. Greenamyre if he looked at other properties within the City of Leavenworth for 
development before purchasing the subject properties.  

Mr. Greenamyre responded in the negative stating the subject properties were presented to him as an 
opportunity, the price made sense and the location is good. 

Mr. Wiedower stated the applicant may own other properties in Leavenworth but tonight’s meeting is 
regarding the property on Vilas and Limit Streets. 

Janiece Baker approached the board again stating a multi-family housing unit in a fully residential area is 
concerning.  She further asked Mr. Kimbrough how many cars he counted last week.  

Mr. Kimbrough replied last Friday he counted 153 cars parked along Vilas, Limit and 22nd Streets.  In addition, 
many parents drive against the traffic on Vilas and drive west; then do a U-turn at the intersection of 20th 
Street and Vilas.  

James Hassel, 2323 S. 24th Street, stated his concerns are with increased traffic and security risks for the kids, 
especially for the kids walking and riding bikes to/from school.  He further mentioned there is no storm 
drainage infrastructure on Limit Street. 

Heather Hassel, 2323 S. 24th Street, stated she understands the economic importance of the development; 
however, the current area consists of single families, yet the applicant is looking at professional working class 
moving into the proposed development.  Ms. Hassel also has concerns with the lack of infrastructure in the 
area and safety concerns. 

Jerry Heintzelman, 2089 Limit Street, stated his main concerns are water runoff, property value depreciation 
and poor street conditions.  Mr. Heintzelman further stated Mr. Reilly was going to development this land but 
did not because Mr. Reilly was told he would need to improve the streets. 
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Storm Savage, 3032 Somerset Drive, stated his concerns are with depreciating property values, increased 
traffic and infrastructure.   

Peter Campbell, 2311 Vilas Street, stated Mr. Reilly did not develop the land when he owned it because it was 
not profitable; so what has changed from then to now.  Mr. Campbell further stated his concerns are with 
traffic and safety.      

Terry Rogers, owns the land to the west of 2101 Limit Street, stated her concerns are depreciated property 
values and roads impassable for emergency vehicles.  Ms. Rogers asked staff why they recommended approval 
for the rezoning request. 

Ms. Hurley responded staff recommendation is based on all departments within the City that reviewed this 
through the Development Review Committee, which includes Planning, Public Works, Police, Fire, City 
Manager and City Clerk.  The comments and minutes from that review has been included in the agenda packet.  
The issues brought up in that review by the different departments were items the various staff members felt 
could be addressed with the proposal at the time of development.   

Chairman Burke stated the public hearing has been going on for an hour and twenty minutes.  He will allow 
another 15 minutes of discussion before closing the public hearing.  To summarize what he has heard is there 
is a question about the infrastructure; infrastructure of the roads, water runoff, narrowness of the roads and 
public safety.  Chairman Burke asked if there is anything new that someone would like to come forward to 
address. 

Mr. Heintzelman asked if there was ever a proposal or design for stormwater. 

Ms. Hurley responded at this point there has not been.  An engineering plan would be required at the time of 
site plan approval, which would come back to City staff for review.   

Mr. Heintzelman does not believe the developer should be allowed to rezone the property if he does not 
already have stormwater plans.   

Kathleen Buker, 2235 Hebbeln Drive, stated under the Future Land Use layer on the City’s GIS there is multi-
family zoning between Limit Street and Tonganoxie Drive.  Ms. Buker further stated the street infrastructure 
still needs to be addressed with or without the approval of the proposed rezoning request.   

Anita Duke, 2229 Vilas Street, stated her concerns are traffic, safety, stormwater and property values.   

Mr. Savage asked if there has been a tax revenue versus a tax assessment study completed. 

Ms. Hurley stated those studies are not done for a typical rezoning request. 

Mr. Hassel referenced the DRC minutes stating the Police Department mentioned traffic backs up as far as the 
proposed subdivision. 

Renate Campbell, 2311 Vilas Street, stated she works at Henry Leavenworth Elementary school and has 
concerns about the owls, deer, woodchucks, etc. that inhabit the subject property. 

Chairman Burke asked Ms. Campbell what her position is at the school. 

Ms. Campbell replied she is the Building Secretary. 
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Chairman Burke asked if the traffic issue has been addressed with the Board of Education. 

Ms. Campbell stated the issue is being addressed but specific information would need to come from the BOE. 

Kay Beaman, 2018 Limit Street, stated her concerns are stormwater runoff, traffic safety and street 
improvements.   

Chairman Burke thanked everyone for participating, closed the public hearing and called for discussion among 
the commissioners. 

Mr. Burks referenced comment #11 in the email dated October 12, 2020 and asked for clarification that the 
City does not currently have any plans to improve Limit Street. 

Ms. Hurley responded in the affirmative. 

Sherry Hines Whitson thanked everyone for coming together for a common cause. 

With no other comments or questions, Chairman Burke called for a motion.  Mr. Burks moved to recommend 
denial of the rezoning request from R1-25 to R-MF and seconded by Mr. Diggs.  Chairman Burke called the roll 
and the motion to recommend denial was passed 6-1 (Ms. Bohnsack voted to approved the rezoning request). 

Ms. Hurley stated any rezoning request, regardless of the vote the Planning Commission makes, unless it is to 
table the item for further discussion, will go to the City Commission for final consideration.  State statute 
requires a 14-day protest petition period.  The City Commission has cancelled their second regular meeting of 
December because it falls Christmas week.  This will go to the first regularly scheduled City Commission 
meeting on January 12, 2021.   

Ms. Baker asked if they would be notified of the City Commission meeting. 

Ms. Hurley responded notification will not be sent out but they can check the agenda as it is posted on the 
City’s website. 

Chairman Burke asked if there were any other comments or business to discuss. 

Ms. Hurley stated there are two items for January’s agenda. 

With no other business, Chairman Burke adjourned the meeting. 

The meeting adjourned at 7:58 p.m. 

 

 
JH/mb 
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CALL TO ORDER: 
 

Commissioners Present Commissioners Absent    
Claude Wiedower Sherry Hines Whitson 

Linda Bohnsack  

James Diggs  

Joseph Burks City Staff Present 
Chris Murphy Julie Hurley 

Mike Burke Michelle Baragary 

  

 
Mike Burke, Claude Wiedower, Joseph Burks, Chris Murphy, Julie Hurley and Michelle Baragary were present in the 
commission chambers.  James Diggs and Linda Bohnsack participated remotely.  Linda Bohnsack joined the 
meeting at 6:15 p.m.  Sherry Hines Whitson was absent. 
 
Chairman Burke called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m. and noted a quorum was present.    

   
APPROVAL OF MINUTES:  December 7, 2020 
                

Chairman Burke asked for comments or a motion on the minutes presented for approval: December 7, 2020.  
Mr. Wiedower moved to approve the minutes as presented, seconded by Mr. Murphy and approved by a vote 
of 5-0.  Commissioner Bohnsack arrived after the vote.   

         

OLD BUSINESS: 

None 

NEW BUSINESS: 

1. 2021-01 REZ – 1440 AND 1460 QUINCY STREET 
Conduct a public hearing for Case No. 2021-01 REZ – 1440 and 1460 Quincy Street.  The 
applicant is requesting a rezoning of the property located at 1440 and 1460 Quincy Street 
from R1-9, Medium Density Single Family Residential District, to R1-6, High Density Single 
Family Residential District. 

Chairman Burke called for the staff report. 

Planning Director Julie Hurley stated the subject properties are owned by LD Development, LLC.  The applicant 
is requesting a rezoning of their properties from R1-9, Medium Density Single Family Residential District, to 
R1-6, High Density Single Family Residential District.  The two parcels are situated to the north of Quincy Street 

CITY OF LEAVENWORTH PLANNING COMMISSION 
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Monday, January 4, 2021 
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west of 14th Street, totaling approximately 4.76 acres.  1440 Quincy is currently vacant, and 1460 Quincy is 
occupied by a single family house.  Pending approval of the proposed rezoning and preliminary plat, the 
existing single family home will be demolished. 

The rezoning is being requested in order to allow for the development of a single family subdivision, similar in 
nature to the subdivision adjoining the subject property immediately to the east.  The present zoning of R1-9 
allows for lots meeting the minimum requirements of 9,000 sqft in size and 75’ in width.  The proposed zoning 
of R1-6 allows for lots meeting the minimum requirements of 6,000 sqft in size and 48’ in width.  The 
accompanying preliminary plat, also on the agenda for consideration, shows a total of 18 lots with an average 
lot size of 9,647 sqft and an average lot width of 62’.  The largest lot is 12,516 sqft and the smallest lot is 8,185 
sqft.  The subdivision adjoining the subject property immediately to the east includes a similar cul-de-sac 
layout with a total of 16 lots with an average lot size of 10,836 sqft. 

The Development Review Committee reviewed the project at their December 17, 2020 meeting and discussed 
items related to utilities, drainage, and improvements to Quincy Street.  Utilities are available to the property, 
and easements will need to be obtained in order to connect to existing utilities to the east.  Grading on lots as 
they are developed will need to direct drainage to the street, instead of away from individual lots and onto 
adjoining properties, and will be addressed prior to recording of the final plat.  No concerns were noted by 
the Police or Fire Departments. 

Staff has received calls from nearby property owners with concerns about stormwater drainage.  Public Works 
staff indicated that they are not aware of any existing drainage issues in this area.  Staff has also received a 
call with a concern for the two existing ponds to the west of the proposed development.  Public Works staff 
indicated that those ponds are not part of the same drainage area and will not be affected by this 
development. 

A request to rezone the subject property from R1-9 to R1-6 was also proposed in 2007 with an accompanying 
preliminary plat largely the same as is proposed currently.  The Planning Commission recommended approval 
of that rezoning request at that time, and the City Commission discussed and placed on first consideration an 
ordinance to rezoning the property.  A valid protest petition was filed, and the ordinance failed on second 
consideration.   

CONDITIONS OF DETERMINATION 

Whenever the Planning Commission or City Commission takes action on an application for amendment to 
these Development Regulations, and such proposed amendment is not a general revision of existing 
ordinances, but one which will affect specific property, the Planning Commission and City Commission shall 
consider the following factors: 

a) The character of the neighborhood; 

The subject property is occupied by one single family home.  To the north, east and south are other 
single family  subdivisions with lots ranging in size from slightly smaller to slightly larger than those 
proposed as part of this development.  To the west are several large lot residential parcels, each over 3 
acres in size. 

b) The zoning and use of properties nearby; 

The immediately adjacent properties are zoned R1-9, Medium Density Single Family Residential.  
Beyond the immediately adjacent properties to the north, east and west are properties zoned R1-6, High 
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Density Single Family Residential.  To the northwest is property zoned R-MF, Multi Family Residential.  
The majority of surrounding properties are developed with single family homes. 

c) The suitability of the subject property for the uses to which it has been restricted; 

The subject property is currently zoned R1-9, Medium Density Single Family Residential, and the 
property is suitable for single family uses. 

d) The extent to which removal of the restrictions will detrimentally affect nearby property; 

The proposed rezoning should have no detrimental effect on nearby property.  The majority of concerns 
expressed to staff by neighbors regarding this proposal involve stormwater drainage that currently 
occurs from this property onto properties located to the east.  The development of the proposed 
subdivision should positively impact any stormwater issues currently experienced, as the developed lots 
will be required to direct stormwater runoff to the proposed cul-de-sac to be captured by the 
stormwater drainage system, instead of directly stormwater runoff onto other properties. 

e) The length of time the subject property has remained vacant as zoned; 

The property has always been single-family/agricultural in nature. 

f) The relative gain to economic development, public health, safety and welfare by the reduction of the value 
of the landowner’s property as compared to the hardship imposed by such reduction upon the individual 
landowner; 

The proposed rezoning would have a positive effect upon the economic vitality of Leavenworth by 
increasing the available housing stock. 

g) The recommendations of permanent or professional staff; 

Staff recommends approval of the rezoning request. 

h) The conformance of the requested change to the adopted or recognized Comprehensive Land Use Plan 
being utilized by the city; 

The subject area is identified as appropriate for Medium Density Residential uses, which is defined as 
6,000-9,000 sqft of lot area per dwelling unit.  The proposed development provides an average of 9, 647 
of lot area per dwelling unit as shown on the accompanying preliminary plat, and thus conforms to the 
adopted Future Land Use Map. 

i) Such other factors as may be relevant to a particular proposed amendment.  The factors considered in 
taking action on any proposed amendment shall be included in the minutes or otherwise be made part of 
the written record. 

No other factors. 

REZONING ACTION/OPTIONS: 

 Recommend approval of the rezoning request from R1-9 to R1-6 to the City Commission 

 Recommend denial of the rezoning request from R1-9 to R1-6 to the City Commission 

 Table the issue for additional information/consideration. 

Chairman Burke called for questions for staff.  With no questions for staff, the applicant approached the board. 
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Josh Hoppes, represents LBH Development, stated the purpose is to have 18 lots instead of 16 lots and have 
a more affordable price point at $250k - $275k.   

Chairman Burke asked for clarification this is only for single-family homes, not duplexes, townhomes, etc. 

Mr. Hoppes responded in the affirmative.  

Commissioner Wiedower asked if the developer has plans to address the water runoff issues. 

Mr. Hoppes responded they have plans to address stormwater on the new subdivision and their plans cannot 
cause stormwater issues on adjacent properties.   

Commissioner Wiedower asked if the current infrastructure with utilities has capacity to handle the new 
subdivision. 

Mr. Hoppes responded that is his understanding.  

Commissioner Wiedower asked how the new subdivision will provide a positive impact. 

Mr. Hoppes responded they are building family homes so they will be bringing new families to the community 
and roughly $4,000 per home in real estate taxes for 18 new homes is approximately $72,000 in revenue for 
USD453 are both positives for Leavenworth.   

Commissioner Wiedower stated the major concerns from neighboring property owners appears to be with 
water runoff.  Mr. Wiedower asked for clarification that the developer’s plans for stormwater will not 
negatively impact neighboring properties and will most likely improve current stormwater issues neighboring 
property owners have. 

Mr. Hoppes responded that no development is allowed to have water runoff to adjacent properties so the 
developer is required to address stormwater issues.  If adjacent property owners are currently experiencing 
runoff from the subject property, then that would be improved with developing the property with catch basins 
and the stormwater system that is designed by their engineer.   

Commissioner Murphy asked about plans to deal with increased traffic and poor road conditions in the area.  

Mr. Hoppes responded they will improve the overall aesthetics of their development.  Improve Quincy Street 
in front of the new subdivision by widening the street and adding curbs, gutters and sidewalks.   

Chairman Burke stated a concern from a neighbor in the adjacent subdivision to the east is with electricity.   

Ms. Hurley responded, as with any development, they must coordinate with the utility companies. 

Mr. Hoppes stated they have had preliminary discussions with Evergy.  There is a pole in front of the subject 
property and they are working with Evergy to determine their power usage and improvements that need to 
be made to ensure the necessary power.   

Commissioner Wiedower asked if the new housing development will have sump pumps. 
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Mr. Hoppes responded they are still early in the process with their engineer so this is still to be determined 
exactly what will be needed to address water runoff.  

Chairman Burke asked about leaving trees along the north and east of the subject property to leave a barrier 
between subdivisions. 

Mr. Hoppes stated they intend on leaving as many trees as they possibly can. 

With no further questions from the commissioners, Chairman Burke opened the public hearing. 

Robin Hasak, 1324 S. 15th Street, has a concern about the drainage issue since the new development is just to 
the north of his neighborhood.  He believes improvements needs to be made to the streets, as well as installing 
curbs and sidewalks before a new development is allowed.  Mr. Hasak further stated his neighborhood has 
one of the worst power grids within the city. 

With no one else wishing to speak, Chairman Burke closed the public hearing and called for discussion among 
the commissioners. 

Commissioner Burks stated the current zoning for the subject property permits 16 houses.  The applicant is 
requesting rezoning to R1-6 to allow for an additional two homes.  That is only two additional families and 
two additional cars from what is currently permitted.  Furthermore, the request is for single-family homes, 
improvements to Quincy Street will occur along the new development, stormwater is being addressed, 
increase in traffic will be minimal with only two additional homes, the new subdivision will improve the comp 
numbers for the adjacent subdivisions, improves USD453 taxes, etc. 

Commission Bohnsack stated the density of the proposed development will be very similar to the density of 
the subdivision on S. 14th Street.  With the additional houses (inaudible) the amenities and the density that 
will be needed to help extend drainage, sewers, etc. to the whole neighborhood, not just that subdivision.  
The more houses you have and the more people being served then the more chance the services are able to 
be extended in that area.  Once the new drainage system is installed, this will improve the water runoff.   

Commissioner Wiedower stated he sees the benefits of the real estate tax on 18 additional homes but looking 
at the greater good, he believes the city is being remiss by not improving around there for egress and traffic.   

Commissioner Murphy stating building the new homes would be great for the city; however, you’re not fixing 
the problem if you are only developing the street in front of the subdivision and not all the way down Quincy 
Street.   

Commissioner Burks stated if the commission votes against the rezoning, the developer can immediately 
move forward with building 16 houses; if the commission votes in favor of the rezoning, the developer can 
move forward with building 18 houses.  Either way, the developer will build a subdivision and the traffic issue 
for all of Quincy Street will not be addressed beforehand.   

With no further comments, questions or discussion, Chairman Burke called for a motion.  Commissioner Burks 
moves to recommend approval of the rezoning request from R1-9 to R1-6 to the City Commission, seconded 
by Commissioner Bohnsack and approved by a vote of 4-2.  Commissioners Wiedower and Murphy voted nay. 
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2. 2021-02 SUB – PRELIMINARY PLAT FOR ADAMS VALLEY 
Consider a preliminary plat for Adams Valley Subdivision. 

Chairman Burke called for the staff report. 

Planning Director Julie Hurley stated the subject property is owned by LD Development, LLC, plat prepared by 
Napier Engineering, LLC.  The applicant is requesting approval of an 18 lot preliminary plat for the Adams 
Valley residential development.  The property is currently occupied by a single family home.  A request to 
rezone the property from R1-9, Medium Density Single Family Residential District, to R1-6, High Density Single 
Family Residential District, is also on this agenda for consideration. 

The subject property is 4.76 acres in size, and is occupied by one single family home.  The site consists of the 
two existing parcels addressed as 1440 and 1460 Quincy Street.  The plat consists of 18 residential lots with 
an average size of 9,647 sqft. 

The plat was discussed at the December 17, 2020 Development Review Committee meeting.  Items related to 
utilities, drainage, and improvements to Quincy Street were discussed.  Utilities are available to the property, 
and easements will need to be obtained in order to connect to existing utilities to the east.  Grading on lots as 
they are developed will need to direct drainage to the street, instead of away from individual lots and onto 
adjoining properties, and will be addressed prior to recording the final plat when site improvement plans shall 
be submitted for review and approval by the Public Works Department. 

If the preliminary plat is approved, the applicant will submit a final plat.  The final plat will come to the Planning 
Commission for approval and then go to the City Commission for acceptance of the public utilities, since 
easements will be dedicated as part of the final plat.  Prior to recording the final plat, the engineer will be 
required to submit a public improvement design plan to the Public Works Department to be approved that 
will address all the utilities.  

Staff recommends approval of the Adams Valley Preliminary Plat. 

ACTION/OPTIONS: 

 Approve the Preliminary Plat 

 Deny the Preliminary Plat 

 Table the issue for additional information/consideration.   

Chairman Burke called for questions for staff or the applicant. 

Will no questions or comments, Chairman Burke called for a motion.  Commissioner Wiedower moved to 
approve the preliminary plat for Adams Valley Subdivision, seconded by Commissioner Murphy and approved 
by a vote of 6-0.   

With no other business, Chairman Burke adjourned the meeting. 

The meeting adjourned at 6:44 p.m. 
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